
Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)

June 2010 Meeting Minutes
	Date:           June 9, 2010
Place:         Kearns Center, Easter Seals, New Castle
Time:          9:00 AM – 11:00 AM
Presiding:  Richard Cherrin
	Members Present:  Bill Adami, Kris Bennett, Judy Chaconas, Richard Cherrin, Wendy Gainor, Jake Hubik, Jim Lafferty, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Paula Roy, Lisa Schieffert
Guests:  J’Aime Conrod, Alfred Hamilton, Cheryl Heik
Members Absent:  Penny Chelucci, Susan Ebner, Brandi Niezgoda, Ann Phillips, Olga Ramirez, Nancy Rapport, Yrene Waldron

Staff Present:  Dr. Tony Brazen (DMMA), Fury Fecondo (HP/EDS), Steve Groff (DMMA), Dave Michalik (DMMA), Sheila Nutter (HP/EDS), Lisa Zimmerman (DMMA), Glyne Williams (DMMA)

Staff Absent:  Rosanne Mahaney, Anna Krawczyk
Guest Presenter:   Alisa Maria Olshefsky, M.P.H. Chief, Family Health and System Management, Division of Public Health



	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP RESPONSIBILITY



	Call to Order:

by Richard Cherrin
	· The Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Richard Cherrin at 9:03 AM.  
· Richard noted Rosanne was called away.  DMMA staff will take minutes during Anna’s absence.  Steve will report Rosanne’s update.
· The decline in attendance was mentioned.  A quorum was not present.  Richard proposed contacting consistently absent members to determine if they wish to continue participating.
	
	

	Approval of Minutes:

by Richard Cherrin


	· Richard asked for a motion to accept the minutes of the March 10, 2010 meeting.  Motion was made, seconded and carried.  

· Richard asked for additions to the agenda.  None were offered.
	
	

	Old Business:

Medicaid Overview
Steve Groff for 
  Rosanne Mahaney 

	· Steve reported that we are at the end budget cycle.  We appear to be in good shape. The budget will be slim as expected.  Unlike some other states, Delaware did not build its SFY ’11 budget assuming the enhanced FMAP under ARRA would be extended.

· Steve presented an overview of Medicaid and CHIP-related Provisions of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act.  A handout was distributed.  Workgroups are being formed.  There are various deadlines. 
·  Section 2001 involves the expansion of Medicaid to 133% FPL.  This is not mandatory until January 1, 2014.  Kaiser released estimates of numbers and cost of the new expansion group.  They predict there will be 20,000 new eligibles for Delaware.  We believe that adding this new group will be budget neutral for Delaware and that we will even pick up savings given that we will receive an enhanced FMAP for our existing expanded group (adults with income up to 100% FPL).  States have the option to implement this expansion prior to 2014 but receive no enhanced funding.  

· We are working with CMB to determine the best transition plan to implement the expansion to 133%.

· Section 2302 – Unlike adults, children accessing hospice no longer need to waive treatment for their terminal illness.  We have implemented this change.
· Section 2303 –States are now able to expand Family Planning services to allow individuals with income less than 200% poverty level to retain these services.   There are 20 states doing this with cost savings and good health outcomes.
· Section 2501 –Mandated increase in the rebates drug manufacturers must pay to the federal government.  This change in law took effect on April 1st retroactive to Jan. 1, 2010.  This change may reduce the amount of supplemental rebates the manufacturers are willing to give to the States.  This may prompt consideration of adding the drug benefit to the MCO benefit package.  Currently Delaware Medicaid directly covers this benefit as a wraparound service to the MCO benefit package.
· DMMA took the CHIPRA option to move non-citizen pregnant women and children from our 100% State-funded program to Medicaid effective 7/1/10.  The State Plan Amendment has been submitted to CMS.  This does not change benefits these individuals receive, but enables Delaware to receive Federal funding for them. 
· DMMA is reviewing the Long Term Care provisions offered under the Act very closely as some would supply flexibility to provide coverage without waivers. Expanding community based services for older and disabled persons is a priority of the Governor and Secretary.

· DMMA submitted State Plan Amendment moving non-emergency transportation from an administrative function back to a service.  This will enable DMMA to receive the enhanced federal match for this service offered under ARRA.
· Delaware did not elect to operate its own high risk pool. 
· The CMS Web Portal for insurance goes up 7/1/2010 and includes information regarding Medicaid and Chip.
· Parents can retain dependent health insurance coverage for their children up to age 26.  The children do not have to be in school. Will be mandatory 7/1/2011.
· There are provisions in the Act that will close the Medicare Part D doughnut hole by 2020.  There will be a one-time $250 rebate for clients who hit the hole in 2010. This does not apply to LIS-eligible beneficiaries.  In 2011 there will be 50% discounts on brand name drugs in the donut hole.  There have been attempts to defraud this population of their rebate check.  There is nothing in the Act to decrease these benefits, but after 2014 that may change.
· Richard asked about abuse of loop holes allowing individuals with high income and resources to access Medicaid long term care benefits.  Lisa pointed out that DMMA has a Policy Administrator closely following this problem and trying to close these loop holes.  
· Richard inquired about new Medicaid Buy In program, called Medicaid for Workers with Disabilities.  We now have eight individuals receiving Medicaid under this program and are conducting outreach to get the word out.  
· The VFC program within Division of Public Health was discussed.  VFC participating providers receive free vaccine for Medicaid children and are paid an administration fee by the Medicaid MCOs and DMMA for its fee-for-service and Diamond State Partners members. CHIP children are not-VFC eligible, but the State piggy-backs on CDC discounted purchases and provides vaccine free to providers for this population.  Unfortunately, as Dr. Pillsbury has experienced, VFC vaccine administration claims are backed up due to delays in data entry at DPH.  Kris Bennett from DPH stated they are short staffed and are working on obtaining a new automated system to improve the processing of claims.  
· Richard requested an update from DPH at next meeting.
· Glyne indicated that the DMMA QII Committee has two subcommittees looking at Emergency Room usage and  updating DMMA’s Quality Management Strategy.  

· DMMA renewed the contracts with its two MCOs through June 31, 2011.  There are 140,000 clients enrolled with these MCOs.

· Glyne thanked Sheila Nutter and HP.  Education of members.  
· Open enrollment was completed in May, which gives members the option of switching their Managed Care plan effective 7/1/2010.  Typically there are not many changes. In 2009 1.29% of the population (1,674 members) made changes.  In 2010 1.21% changed plans (1,695 members).  

	
	

	Old Business:

Pharmacy Update

Fury Fecondo 

	· The next P&T committee meeting will be held on August 5th.  Psych and respiratory medications will be the primary focus of the classes reviewed.  DMMA will be reviewing manufacturer rebate offers to assess the impact of the federal rebate changes made by the Affordable Care Act.

· The DUR meeting in May reviewed the preferred status change in PPI category from Prevacid to Prilosec.  

· The federal government now allows electronic prescribing of controlled substances effective June 1, 2010.  Delaware is determining what changes need to be made to state law and what security measures need to be taken with our e-prescribing vendor to allow this change to occur in Delaware. 
· Dose Optimization guidelines for certain drugs will be placed on the DMAP website.

· The state is looking at multiple vendors in order to select one universal tamper-proof Rx pad, which it hopes to implement effective October 1, 2010. 
	
	

	New Business:

Alisa Maria Olshefsky, M.P.H., Chief

Family Health and System Management

Division of Public Health
	· Alisa Olshefsky from DPH gave a presentation on School Based Health Centers (SBHCs).  SBHCs assess, diagnose and treat children for minor illness/injury.  They provide mental health and nutrition counseling along with routine health education and promotion.  A handout was distributed.  28 out of 32 high schools have SBHCs that are operated by 6 different vendors:  JFS, CCHS, Bayhealth, Christiana VNA, Beebe and Nanicoke.  They have been funded partly with $1.7 million of Medicaid dollars.  Medicaid pays each Center an annual bundled rate for each Medicaid & CHIP child seen at the Center. Currently the Centers do not bill the children’s private insurance for their services, which does not comply with Medicaid’s Third Party Billing requirements.  The overall budget for SBHCs is $5.8 mil.  CMS is requiring that Medicaid move from the annual bundled rate reimbursement methodology October 2010.  
· Dr. Pillsbury expressed concern that the SBWCs do not mesh with the medical home concept.   The children’s Primary Care Physician (PCP) does not receive information from the SBWCs regarding the services their patients receive at the Centers. 

· Dr. Pillsbury discussed a new model of consultation collaboration between PCP and psychiatrist (telemedicine consults) and asked if there was any way to get Medicaid reimbursement.  It would help to address the shortage of child psychiatrists. Some concerns regarding such arrangements involve other insurances co-pays; EOB, and HIPAA confidentiality rules.
· The Medical Society of Delaware has moved effective 2/2010.    New contact information is as follows:

Wendy L. Gainor

Senior Director, Professional Services

Medical Society of Delaware

900 Prides Crossing

Newark, DE 19713

Direct Dial: (302) 224-5186

Main #: (302) 366-1400 ext. 232

(800) 348-6800 ext. 232

Fax:      (302) 366-1354

wlg@medsocdel.org
www.MedicalSocietyofDelaware.org

	
	

	Lisa Zimmerman
DMMA Operations Update


	·  Lisa reported that hiring continues and vacancies are being filled.  There is a 13-14% vacancy rate in DMMA field offices.
· Joanne Metcalf has been hired as the Pre-Admission Screening Supervisor in NCC.
· The DMMA Central Intake Unit is expanding. The goal is for the unit to begin scheduling interviews state-wide by September 2010.  
· The eligibility units must process Medicaid applications within 90 days.  Their average processing time is now 45 days.
	
	

	Meeting Adjourned
	· Richard Cherrin adjourned the meeting at 10:51 AM.
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

DMMA Staff

8/10/2010


Richard Cherrin

Recorder

Date approved


Chairperson

6/9/2010
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